
Sack Gardening: A Guarantee 
To Quality Nutrition In Times 
Of Dry Spells 
When Ms Zaituni Lyangola was 

introduced to the idea of sack 
gardening as the surest, easiest and 
cheapest way to get access to green 
vegetables for her family during dry 
seasons, her first impression was that 
she was simply being trained to go and 
lecture others on how to do it, given her 
leadership position in the community. 

However, a bigger task was awaiting 
ahead of her. 

“The trainers told me that I was sup-
posed to successfully make my own 
sack garden at home first, and then 
lead others by example,’’  says  Ms  
Lyangola, a Community Health Work-
er (CHW) at Amani village in Newala 
Town Council of Mtwara Region who 

Ms Zaituni Lyangola, one of the Community Health Workers in Newala Town Council explains to community members on the 
benefits of having sack gardens in their homes. PHOTO: BMF

was trained and recruited through a
 nutrition-focussed    community inter-
vention  project implemented by Ben-
jamin Mkapa Foundation and UNICEF. 
She is one of the many CHWs trained 
under the project in the two town coun-

cils of Mtwara, to work as linkages 
between communities, health facili-
ties and other key health stakeholders.

“People believe by seeing. I took the 
task wholeheartedly and educated peo-
ple in my community on how they can 



use sack gardens to improve the nutri-
tional status of their families, especial-
ly for children under the age of five. It 
has helped families feed on a balanced 
diet, by including all the five important 
food groups in their meals,’’ she says.

Popularly known as “Bustani Viro-
ba,” the sack gardens are a low-cost nu-
tritional intervention that has been ad-
vocated through CHWs in 155 villages 
across Newala and Nanyamba town 
councils of Mtwara Region as part of 
the project implemented by BMF and 
UNICEF to help communities access 
green leafy vegetables in their districts 
during warm and hot seasons which, 
characteristically, are usually dry, with 
little or no rainfall.

It was noted that majority of commu-

nity members in the two town councils 
miss green vegetables in their meals, 
yet there was room for them to make 
sack gardens at home using little water, 
less space but still a cost-effective way 
to assure them of access to vegetables 
throughout all the seasons of the year, 
and a good way to conserve the envi-
ronment.

 “To be able to make these sack gar-
dens, people simply needed to have 
sacks, seeds, animal fertilizer, a bucket 
of water, soil, and pebbles,’’ says Lyan-
gola, explaining how she was support-
ed through the BMF and UNICEF to 
educate communities. She was trained 
in December 2021 and by March 2022, 
she says, “I saw many families growing 
vegetables at home using the sack gar-

dens.”
By 4th March 2022, a total of 22 sack 

gardening demonstrations had been car-
ried out at Newala Town Council during 
a facility-led outreach implemented by 
the project, as well as 5 demonstrations 
in Nanyamba Town Council. During 

the outreach events, the demonstrations 
involved the use of sacks, seeds, ani-
mal fertilizer, and bucket of water, soil, 
and pebbles. CHWs and other skilled 
health workers worked in collaboration 
with village and ward executive offi-
cers as well as the district’s department 



of agriculture to educate communities.
According to Newala district nutri-

tional officer Mr Enos Kuzenza, the ad-
vocacy campaigns for sack gardening 
have helped communities to reduce the 
economic burden of purchasing vege-
tables during the dry season.

Kuzenza says, “Around July, when 
there are no rains, people had to dig 
deep into their pockets to buy veg-
etables, with a bunch costing up to 
Sh1000. But that’s now history, peo-
ple can now get them foe free in their 

homes throughout the year.”
The sack gardens, which have been 

advocated for every household and ev-
ery village in Newala and Nanyamba 
districts, are enabling communities to 
grow more vegetables in less space, 
they are less likely to be attacked by 
pests and diseases because the soil and 
roots are isolated, they are cheap to get 
started and no cleaning is required but 
also they can be moved around when 
necessary. 
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